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Lieutenant-General Bernard Freyberg, Commander of the 2 NZEF, 
commending the 28th Māori Battalion.

"No infantry had a more distinguished record, or saw more
fighting, or alas, had such heavy casualties."
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One very calm Trentham November evening, I was 
invited to be present at a hut when for the first time the 
Maori Battalion song was introduced by Pvt. Anania 
Amohau, its composer, and sung superbly, right from the 
start. Whenever I hear it sung I remember that evening, the 
harmony and particularly the outstanding leading voices of 
two or three including Julian Waratini. 

I was interested in hearing the background of the song. 
With the approach of 1940, the centennial of the Treaty of 
Waitangi, preparations had been made for New Zealand 
wide celebrations of the opening of Meeting Houses and 
unveiling of monuments. The Awara Services League, 
guided by Rangi Royal were well advanced in their 
preparations, including a tune which had been whistled by 
Anania Amohu and encouraged by Rangi. It was brought to 
camp and was put to words identifying it with the battalion. 
Lieutenant Pike, Bandmaster of the Trentham Camp Band, 
arranged the music for a military band, and the marching 
song of Maori Battalion swept the country. 

When the time came Captain Rangi Royal commanded 
the Guard of Honour and it was an outstanding perfor­
mance. In order to get the correct timing of the rifle 
exercises, I placed myself behind the Guard, quietly saying 
"two three" between each movement. They moved like 
clockwork. 

In addition to the Ceremonial guard, a haka party led by 
Anania Amohau performed at the welcome. 

Although it was a tough assignment to produce a Guard 
of Honour in such a short time, the circumstances and the 
performance, did a lot to settle th� mixed-tribal group into a 

corporate entity, and it could well have been the commence­
ment of the great esprit de corps which remained with the 
battalion during its existence. 

The highlight of the course was mutual instruction, when 
regardless of rank, they all had a go. They practised 
commands in the huts, demonstrating and mimicking. 
George came over to me one day whilst I was taking the 
group for movement, and said quietly, "Look at the swing of 
their left arms." I did, they were all bending them slightly. He 
said, "that's known as 'the Rennie bend'." Need I say more? 
I still have the same trouble with that bend - in my golf 
swing! 

The development of confidence of the potential officers 
was quite extraordinary - Charlie Bennett (now Sir 
Charles Bennett, KBE, DSO), his two brothers and Henry 
and Bill Ngata, and so many others. We had no problem in 
finding twenty officer candidates. The group produced at 
least three Commanding Officers of the Maori Battalion as 
well as many Company and Platoon Commanders. 

Half way through their training, there was a kmg 
weekend leave to allow all to get home. It wasn't very 
sensible of us to have issued two battle dresses to each of 
them before they departed. 

I had a real problem when they returned, because when I 
called the roll I had on parade 170 instead of 146 - all in 
battledress - all looking like soldiers. When I checked 
names and there was an overlap, I was told there was 
confusion over Maori and Pakeha names. I was getting 
nowhere and the officers didn't seem to be around. I had 
the answer: there were only 146 beds (less the officers) so I 
chased them off and told them to be on their beds. I went 
over and found 24 lying under the beds. 

It was clear what had happened when the trainees 
arrived home. Elder brothers, older cousins, wanted to be 
in, they drilled each other, dressed ea_ch other and turned 

up in Trentham. I have never been convinced that the 
22 

original 146 completed the training. In fact I was told 
subsequently tht at least two were "ring ins". How many 
more I don't know. I have a feeling it was closer to 10. 

Having this experience with the Maoris provided a new 
dimension in soldiering for me. Their boundless and 
infectious enthusiasm and their tremendous pride in their 
reputation as warriors was something I had to see to 
believe. I saw it again and again. Many times I was 
personally grateful for it. 

Whilst the nucleus of the battalion was being prepared 
recruiting - always on a voluntary basis - was takin� 
place throughout the country and the numbers required 
were quickly obtained. 

The battalion was assembled at the Palmerston North 
showgrounds late January, with the Army School trainees 
arriving a couple of days before. The 28th (Maori) Battalion 
was in being. 

In selecting Ace Wood as the RSM, a very good choice 
was made. He had come to Trentham initially to attend a 
selection course for Duntroon as the ex-head boy of 
Nelson College and when he missed, for some extraordinary 
reason, joined 10 wing as a regular soldier. Ace was very 
good in all sport excelling at rugby and boxing. He was a 
natural leader and a good disciplinarian. An excellent 
instructor. 

Ace proved a great RSM for the Maori Battalion. After 
being awarded the DCM, Ace was commissioned and soon 
became Captain Adjutant of the Battalion. He was badly 
wounded in July 1942 in the same action in which the then 
Co, Lt. Col Tiwi Love, was mortally wounded. Sadly Ace 
died a few years ago. 

Some five and a half years later, after the period of 
occupation of Trieste at the end of the Italian Campaign in 
August 1945, the Division was withdrawn to Lake Trasimene 
in the Province of Umbria in Central Italy to await the 
decision on New Zealand's contribution to the Pacific 
Assault Force. 

Whilst there, the 23rd Battalion of which I was adjutant, 
maintained very close contact with 28th Maori Battalion 
and with Lt. Col. Henare (now Sir James) who had 
replaced Lt. Col. Awatere as its Commanding Officer. The 
undoubted highlight was a farewell to Pita Awatere, this 
included a hangi of prepared pork in such quantity that 
although· there may have been a suspicion we could have 
been "accessories after the fact", nobody countenanced 
the thought of raising the question. 

Many men in many Units of the 2NZEF can tell many 
stories about Pita Awatere, this is one of mine: I was 
standing on the road one day just after I had arrived in Italy 
when Lt. Col. Pita Awatere, DSC, MC, who had been a 
private soldier in Trentham, now Commanding Officer, was 
about to drive past me. He saw me, stopped, got out and 

• r"I said something like "what do you know - Frank Rennie. 
will always remember you, I was a dumb b - - - - - during 
training and during Lewis gun stoppages. You kept on 
saying, "The immediate action if the gun stops is feel, rota� 
the magazine, think of my initials FR - FRA�K. RENNu;. 
- feel rotate" - I will always remember."

In October I received instructions that the battalion
weapons were to be handed into a British Ordnance Mob�e 

Depot and that a collection point would be established 
the brigade area. 




